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7 December 2009
To whom it may concern

I am writing on behalf of Access Arts (Queensland) to voice our objection to the application for exemption by the Village Roadshow, Greater Union, Hoyts and Reading Cinemas from the Disability Discrimination Act for a two-and-a-half year period. While we commend the above-mentioned cinemas for their long-term commitment to improving cinema access, we are concerned that in order to achieve this, the rights of Deaf and hard of hearing, blind and vision-impaired patrons to lodge a complaint under the Disability Discrimination Act in regard to the provision of captioning and audio description at any of the 125 cinemas owned by these four companies would be removed. 
According to Arts Access Australia, “if the exemption is granted cinemas will provide captioning and audio description for a minimum of three screenings a week in 35 cinemas. That equates to .3 % of the estimated 40,000 films these four exhibitors screen each week.”  

Access Arts strongly believes that granting of the exemption would be a significant backward step for cinema access in Australia. Film is an important element of our culture and the right of the individual to participate in social conversation and commentary on current movie titles is essential. This becomes even more significant when you consider the isolation which many people with sensory impairment experience. Many people experiencing sensory disabilities are parents who have the right to discuss contemporary films with their children as an adjunct to their education, many are aging and require audio description and captioning to enable their continued enjoyment of film which can provide a much-needed connection with society, others are young people who need to be able to talk with their peers regarding current films in order to gain acceptance, which can be challenging for a young person with a disability. It is also important to recognise the value of full and equal access to cinema in ensuring that people experiencing disability can contribute to Australia’s film industry.
Clearly, this application is out of touch with cinema access initiatives overseas where audio description and captioning are common, in the UK and US for example. It is also at odds with Government policy including the Department of Health and Aging who provided equipment to twelve cinemas to offer audio description services and the “Shut Out” Report produced by the National People with Disability and Carer Council which highlights the importance of “increasing the social, economic and cultural participation of people with disabilities and their families, friends and carers”. 
We trust that in considering this exemption, the Human Rights Commission will consider that for far too long, people who are Deaf, hard of hearing, blind or vision-impaired have had very limited access to cinema in Australia and that two-and-a-half years is a considerable length of time to be without a voice in this very significant aspect of our culture. 

Yours sincerely

Emma Bennison

Executive Officer
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Access Arts Inc ® (Queensland) receives financial assistance from the Queensland Government through Disability Services Queensland and Arts Queensland;
from the Federal Government through the Office of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health and Australia Council for the Arts; and from the Westpac Foundation.

